Advisory Neighborhood Commission 6A

Miner Elementary School

December 11, 2008

Minutes

The meeting was convened at 7:00 PM.
Present:  Commissioners Alberti, Beatty, Fengler, Holmes, Mack, Marshall, Schultheiss

1. Agenda
The agenda was approved without objection.
2. Minutes

Mr. Fengler made a correction to the section of the minutes relating to the RFP for packet preparation.  The November minutes, except for that section, were adopted without objection.  
3. Community Comment
The principal of Miner School, Lavonne Taliaferro Bunch, asked that the door to the school be kept locked during meetings and that someone sit at the front door to let people in.  She reported that children had snuck into the school at night.  Mr. Fengler said that MPD would be talked to, or that someone could be hired to undertake that job.

4. Community Presentation
Damon Harvey, DDOT Public Parking Program manager, was asked to address the ANC on two topics: setting up an RPP program, without any exceptions; and the process for getting speed bumps and other traffic-calming measures.
Mr. Harvey said that traffic calming has been in effect since 2004, but can’t be implemented on every street.  80% of road funds are federal funds and traffic calming measures can’t be implemented on roads funded by the federal government.  He said there are three types of road: arterials, collectors which connect to arterials, and local streets, which get most of the traffic calming activity.  

Raised crosswalks and speed bumps are two of 20 plus traffic calming measures.  The process is that the ANC requests a traffic-calming study; DDOT engineers undertake the study and then come back to the ANC with results and recommendations, and work with the Commission on ways to slow people down.  Mr. Fengler asked about the threshold for petitions requesting such a study.  Mr. Harvey said that while 50% of residents of an area are required, it can be done without petitions.
He said that State avenues are almost all collectors, and measures are not usually implemented on collectors, but there are exceptions.  There are other things that can be done on federal streets.  The issue of Maryland Avenue was raised, and how dangerous it is, including a huge blind spot, and that a formal study on Maryland would be welcomed.  Mr. Fengler asked whether a request for that study be ANC-initiated or resident-initiated.  Mr. Harvey suggested that the ANC do a resolution on the request.
Ms. Mack reported that she has been working with the residents of the 1600 block of Rosedale Avenue, where 75 to 80% of the residents have requested DDOT action.  She said she has made13 contacts with DDOT’s Team 3.  She expressed her frustration, saying the Mayor had walked the street.  Mr. Harvey said she should e-mail him, and he will let her know where she is in the “queue.”  He suggested she talk to Councilmember Wells.
Mr. Schultheiss asked how communication with DDOT can be improved, and listed at least six issues that he has tried to get DDOT to act on: 1300 Emerald Street NE, 500-800 13th Street, NE, 700-800 12th Street NE, 500 Tennessee Avenue NE, 9th Street and Maryland Avenue NE, an upgraded crosswalk at 10th and Maryland Avenue NE.

Mr. Harvey suggested that a letter should be sent from all the Commissioners detailing the outstanding problems, and it should be sent to Karina Ricks and Kathleen Penney.  He said he would look into these things but that the ANC had to follow through.  Mr. Holmes said that DDOT was the most unresponsive agency the ANC had to deal with.  Mr. Alberti mentioned the bike lane on North Carolina Avenue, which is missing markings on one block.  Drew Ronneberg mentioned the problem of parking on public space.
Motion: Mr. Fengler moved/Mr. Schultheiss seconded a motion that the ANC send a letter to the DDOT director within two weeks listing all projects that have already been filed, based on input from Commission members.  The motion passed without objection.

Mr. Harvey said it should be done in conjunction with Councilmember Wells’ office, which may be working on some of these issues.  Mr. Fengler also raised that ANC 6C should be included in the request for the traffic-calming study on Maryland Avenue, because it should go from 14th Street to 6th Street NE.
Mr. Harvey then discussed the RPP, the residential parking program.  He said that a request for a program should be done by petition, with the signatures of 51% of the residents of any block.  After the petition is filed, DDOT will do a study: 70% of the parking spaces have to be filled, with 10% of that 70% being out-of-state cars.  He said that it was done that way to make sure it was the residents want.  The signs can vary from 6 a.m. to 7 pm, or 7 am to midnight, what the residents want.  There are no RPP signs in front of commercial buildings.

This works with performance parking, so that meter rates can be set and resident-only parking signs can be put up.  He suggested that Councilmember Wells can add streets to the performance parking plan, with the approval of constituents.

Mr. Harvey said he should be contacted to follow up on these issues.  His e-mail is damon.harvey@dc.gov, and his phone number is 671-0493.

5. Special Election
Gottlieb Simon, of the Office of Advisory Neighborhood Commissions, updated the ANC on the status and process for filling the vacancy on ANC 6A.  He said that there was no candidate on the ballot, but that Commissioner Mack had received the largest number of write-in votes.  However, because Ms. Mac serves in another SMD, the Board of Elections could not declare a winner.  The notice of the vacancy is to be published in the DC Register on January 2nd, and that beginning on January 5th, candidates will have three weeks to pick up petitions and file petitions.  If only one person picks up petitions, that will constitute an election.  However, if there is more than one candidate, the regular process for a special election will be followed, with the election occurring in February.
6. Officers’ Reports
Chair
Motion: Mr.  Fengler moved that a letter be sent to Lt. Caldwell at PSA 103 requesting security for the front desk at Miner School on ANC 6A meeting nights.  The motion passed without objection.  Mr. Alberti suggested that local high school students always need community service points and this would be a good opportunity for that.

Vice-Chair
Mr. Holmes reported that he prepared a nomination to the DC Register of Historic Places for 1309-1311 H Street NE, but because of time constraints, he was unable to wait six days until an ANC meeting for Commission approval.  Instead the nomination was filed by the Capitol Hill Restoration Society (CHRS), and CHRS has paid the filing fee.

Treasurer
Mr. Alberti presented the Treasurer’s Report.  The opening balance of the checking account was $22, 533.26, and there was a District allotment payment of $6,019.50.  The savings account had an opening balance of $4, 186.18, and there was an interest payment of $1.06, leaving a balance of $4,187.24.  The following disbursement was approved: $127.50 to Roberta Weiner for the transcription of minutes (Check #1396).  The closing balance was $28, 432.86.  Motion: Mr. Alberti moved/Ms. Beatty seconded a motion to approve the December Treasurer’s Report.  The report was adopted without objection.
Motion: Mr. Fengler moved/Mr. Alberti seconded a motion that $600 be approved for copying for ANC materials, and that up to $60 be approved for copying for each Committee’s materials and each SMD’s materials for the next month.  The motion was adopted without objection.

Motion: Mr. Alberti moved/Mr. Fengler seconded a motion to approve $25 for petty cash.  The motion passed without objection.
7. Single Member District Reports
Ms. Mack a November 28th clean-up in her SMD
Mr. Holmes reported that the ANC has received formal notification of a report by the Office of the Inspector General in response to an ANC 6A request that entirely endorses the Commission’s concern that ANCs were not receiving the required notification by the Public Charter School Board (PCSB).  The OIG made six recommendations to improve the PCSB’s notification process.
Mr. Alberti reported that they are attempting to get a Jumbotron in Lincoln Park for the Obama inauguration.
Mr. Marshall reported that the dumpster at 822 1st Street had been removed, and that Stop signs have been installed at 8th and L Streets NE.
 5. Committees
Alcoholic Beverage and Licensing
There was no report from the Committee
Economic Development and Zoning
Expenses for 1400 Maryland Avenue NE
Motion: Mr. Fengler moved/Mr. Schultheiss seconded a motion to accept the Committee’s recommendation that the ANC authorize the expenditure of up to $300 for expenses such as photocopying for the 1400 Maryland Avenue NE case.  The motion past without objection.

225 9th Street NE
At the request of BZA, Louis Fiore, the property owner, presented new plans for his proposed garage.  The revised and resubmitted plans have a standard entrance from the alley and the garage will be set back to the line common with the other garages on the alley.  The garage height has been to 13’ from 15’, and the applicant still wants to install a deck on the garage roof.  
Mr. Fiore is now requesting a variance for lot occupancy because it is over 70%.  Mr. Fiore says he is trying to stay within the 70% lot occupancy, but that he also wants to meet the concerns of the ANC about the placement of the garage.

Motion:  Mr. Fengler moved/Mr. Schultheiss seconded a motion to accept the committee’s recommendation that the ANC support a special exception for 225 9th NE for 70% lot occupancy and a variance for rear-yard setback if the garage is set back to the common line with the other garages in the alley, and that the ANC support the Applicant’s request for a rooftop deck on the garage.

Dr. Ronneberg said that if there is a variance to the special exception, the hearing will have to be re-noticed by the BZA.  Motion: Mr. Holmes moved/Mr. Schultheiss seconded a motion to lay the current motion on the table and continue to support its existing motion supporting the setback of the garage.  The motion passed 4-0.
Motion: Mr. Alberti moved/Mr. Holmes seconded a motion to send a letter to BZA requesting 30 days notice for any rehearing on the variance.  The motion passed 5-0.

Mr. Alberti said that there should be proper review of variances as a matter of course.
The report of the ED&Z Committee was accepted without objection.

Community Outreach
Grant to Maury School PTA
Motion: Mr. Fengler moved/Mr. Alberti seconded a motion that the ANC accept the Committee’s recommendation to approve a grant of $550 to the Maury School PTA for the purchase of playground equipment.  The motion passed without objection.  Heather Schoell was present as a representative of the Maury School PTA.
Grant to Eastern SHS PTSA

A proposed grant to the Eastern High School PTSA for instruments for the marching band was withdrawn, and laid upon the table.

Public Safety Committee
Motion: Mr. Fengler moved/Mr. Alberti seconded a motion to suspend advertising meeting dates for the Public Safety Committee until January, when new ANC committees will be formed.  The motion passed without objection.
The report of the Community Outreach Committee was accepted without objection. 
Transportation
There was no report from the Transportation Committee
 6. New Business
R.L. Christian Library
Mr. Schultheiss reported that the R.L. Christian library on H Street has been slated for closure by the DC Public Library Board.  He said the ANC was notified ten days prior to the vote, when 30 days notice is required.

Rosalind Christian, R.L. Christian’s daughter, spoke in favor of keeping the library open.  She said that there had not been adequate public notice, and that Councilmember Harry Thomas had made recommendations to increase usage of the library and increase its curb appeal.  She said that available funds had not been used and the library has not had an opportunity to succeed. 
Motion: Mr. Fengler moved/Mr. Schultheiss seconded a motion to send a letter to the DC Public Library Board of Trustees, Mayor Fenty, with copies to the City Council, requesting that DCPL reconsider its decision to close the R.L. Christian Library Kiosk at 1300 H Street NE for the following reasons:

1. The ANC and the community were not given proper notification of the proposed closing as required by DC Law (1.309.10(b) which requires 30 days written notices.  We were provided a scant 12 days.
2. The community deserves and opportunity to testify before the Board.

The ANC requests that the Board consider a rehearing of the case with properly noticed community meeting within the boundaries of ANC 6A to ensure the community has an opportunity to express their opinions with regard to the library closing or remaining open.  We also request that the community be given the following information to help them make an informed decision:
1. Hours of operation of the existing facility

2. Budget and staffing of the existing facility

3. Facts regarding the Library’s use and trends of use

4. Facts on the possible reconstruction and expansion of the library as a mixed use facility.

Motion: Mr. Fengler moved/Mr. Schultheiss seconded a motion to send a letter to the Office of the Attorney General requesting that an audit of DCPL notice procedures be opened.

Mr. Alberti said that the ANC is acting too quickly in going to the OAG before DCPL has had an opportunity to respond to the ANC’s resolution.  The motion passed unanimously.
Testimony on 1400 Maryland Avenue NE
Motion: Mr. Fengler moved/Ms. Beatty seconded a motion to approve the resolution on opposing a public space permit for 1400 Maryland Avenue NE that will be presented as testimony at the Public Space Committee, and to authorize Mr. Fengler to sign the resolution in behalf of all members of the ANC, rather than getting individual signatures.  The motion passed without objection.

Letter to Office on Planning on 1400 Maryland Avenue NE
Motion: Mr. Fengler moved/Ms. Beatty seconded a motion to approve a letter to Jennifer Steingasser of the Office of Planning opposing the OP recommendation to BZA regarding 1400 Maryland Avenue NE.  The motion will also authorize Mr. Schultheiss, Dr. Ronneberg, and Rich Luna to testify at the Public Space hearing of the garage.  The motion passed without objection.

Schedule and Process for RFP
Motion: Ms. Fengler moved/Ms. Beatty seconded a motion that the RFP for an agenda packer manager and assembler be that the RFP be released for bids on December 112th, and the deadline for submissions will be on January 2nd.  Three of four officers—Mr. Fengler, Mr. Schultheiss and Mr. Alberti will be authorized to do the hiring.  The motion passed without objection.
Letter to Checkers
Motion: Mr. Fengler moved/Mr. Schultheiss seconded a motion to send a letter to Checkers corporate headquarters about the fact that the doors are still not repaired and that the store’s signs are broken and nothing has been done to implement repairs.  The motion passed without objection.

Authorization for ABL to Submit Testimony to ABRA
Motion: Ms. Beatty moved/Mr. Holmes seconded a motion to authorize the ABL Committee to protest on behalf of the ANC, with the ANC voting at its next meeting, if any protest comes up in the large number of Class B renewals now pending.  The motion passed 6-0-1, with Mr. Alberti abstaining.
The meeting was adjourned at 9:15 p.m.
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